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Thank you for coming to my AHS Capstone production of Much Ado About Nothing. Many 
people have contributed their time and effort to this production, but it would all be for nothing 
without an audience. And that would be a shame, because Much Ado is a fabulous piece of 
theater that deserves to be seen. In my opinion, it is Shakespeare’s best comedy. Beatrice’s and 
Benedick’s banter is some of Shakespeare’s wittiest dialogue. The contrast between their playful 
relationship and Claudio’s and Hero’s brush with tragedy makes for a beautiful exploration of 
the many courses of love. Add to that a masked ball, evil plotters, a bumblingly incompetent 
police force, and an obscene number of sex jokes, and you have all of the elements of a gripping, 
hilarious play. 
 
Much Ado is originally set in Messina, a port of Sicily, in Shakespeare’s day (approximately 
1600). My production is set in Corsica, an island off the coast of Italy, in the 1830s. Corsica has 
been part of France since 1769, except for a brief period in the early 1800s when it was under 
British rule. Nonetheless, its cultural identity is more fiercely Corsican than Italian and more 
Italian than French. This production is not quite set in the real Corsica of the 1830s; it is really 
set in the Corsica of early 1800s fiction. This is Corsica as seen through the eyes of France’s 
Romantic novelists—Dumas (The Corsican Brothers), Balzac (A Vendetta), Merimee (Colomba), 
and Maupassant (“Mateo Falcone” and “A Vendetta”). It is based in reality, but it idealizes the 
picturesque elements of traditional Corsican culture: the vendetta, banditti, the importance of 
family honor, the centrality of death, and ardent nationalism. 
 
These oft-romanticized aspects of Corsican culture are precisely what make it an ideal setting for 
Much Ado. Corsica is most famous for its tradition of vendetta—the word actually comes to 
English from Corsican. In this tradition, the proper response to an affront to personal or family 
honor is deadly revenge, not only against the perpetrator but also his entire family. Only 
extraordinary circumstances enable a quest for vengeance to be abandoned. Honor is a major 
theme in Much Ado: It motivates both Leonato and Claudio; Don John knows this and makes use 
of it to cause havoc. In the context of Corsica, both Leonato’s threats of vengeance (in this 
production, a declaration of vendetta) and Beatrice’s demand the Benedick “kill Claudio” are 
completely serious. Leonato’s actions are not extreme. Benedick is more unusual for offering a 
challenge rather than a threat (which no doubt disappoints Beatrice), though this is perhaps 
explicable by his broad military experience and past friendship with Claudio. Corsican culture is 
also extremely patriarchal. Although all members of a family are subject to a threat of vendetta, 
the responsibility for the family honor lies with the male head of the household, and female 
honor depends on sexual purity more than anything else. 
 
Settings that highlight the themes of honor and male control are hardly new: “Zeffirelli’s Sicilian 
setting (1965) and Barton’s Indian Raj (1976) presented male-dominated societies in which the 
patriarchal conventions of the play were made readily accessible: the male code of honor, the 
double standard, the assumption of male superiority, the mistreatment of women, the disregard 
for their feelings, the importance placed on virginity” (Cox 67–68). Even more unusual shifts of 
setting have been successfully applied to Much Ado to emphasize themes of honor: “Terrence 



Knapp’s Tokyo production of 1979, […] which included both western and Japanese elements, 
was set at a significant meeting point of the two cultures, the Meiji era of the late nineteenth 
century, when the emperor was encouraging western cultural influence in his country. […] The 
Japanese sense of bushido or honour made Beatrice’s ‘Kill Claudio’ entirely credible” (Cox 75). 
 
Perhaps because of the importance of personal honor in the early nineteenth century, that is the 
most common time period in which to set the show: “Since the late 1950s, the play has been set 
in every century from the Renaissance on, the nineteenth being the most frequent choice” (Cox 
74). Even the setting of a literary (as opposed to a more accurately historical) Italianite culture is 
not original to this production: Nineteenth-century literary Italy (not quite Corsica, but close 
geographically and culturally)—specifically the “Italy of Verdi and Rossini”—was the setting 
for Douglas Seale’s 1958 production, which provided “a social milieu in which the Hero-
Claudio-Don John story seemed more than usually believable” (Cox 63). 
 
Of course, a major consideration in setting any historical show is costumes. Corsican clothing of 
the 1830s is not well-documented, but sources indicate that it was more heavily influenced by 
traditional Corsican dress than by the European styles of the era. Because of that, the characters’ 
everyday clothes resemble traditional Corsican attire—vests, boots, and sashes for the men, and 
long skirts, structured bodices, and covered hair for the women. Special occasion attire follows 
the European fashions: Hero’s wedding dress is in the 1830s style of Europe, and the men’s 
military jackets resemble French military uniforms of the period. 
 
To suit the Corsican setting, rather than use any of the existing tunes for “Pardon, goddess of the 
night” (the song in the final act), I asked Kevin O’Toole to compose a tune inspired by the 
Corsican lamentu and voceru (traditional funeral chants, often partially improvised). (In this, we 
owe a debt to the helpful album Corsica: Traditional Songs and Music.) Claudio and Don Pedro 
sing his composition at Hero’s grave.  
 
I also modified the script: In addition to making cuts to decrease the length and number of 
characters in the show, I changed references to “Italy” to “Corsica,” replaced Italian towns with 
Corsican ones, updated some of the references to sixteenth-century fashion, and changed several 
of Leonato’s lines to make his speech to Claudio after Hero’s death a clear threat of vendetta 
rather than a challenge. I also altered or eliminated several of the racist and anti-Semitic lines in 
the play to avoid alienating a modern audience. It is my firm belief that texts—even ones as 
illustrious as Shakespeare’s—are material to be used in the service of performance, rather than 
sacred artifacts to be preserved intact. I would not presume to rewrite large sections of the play, 
simply because I am well aware that my compositions could not approach Shakespeare’s in 
quality, but I have no qualms about small changes that help a play better fit the chosen setting 
and connect with a contemporary audience. 
 
*** 
 
One of the largest challenges posed by Much Ado is the characters. Beatrice and Benedick have 
interesting choices to make (what is their past history? when do they start falling for each other?), 
but the broad outlines of their characters make sense in the modern world, where flirtation is 
often disguised as arguments and insults, and strong women are admired. Hero and Claudio are 



more problematic: It is easy to scorn Hero’s submissive weakness and to despise Claudio’s 
gullibility, jealousy, and malicious treatment of the woman he supposedly loves. Dogberry and 
Verges pose another riddle (why are they so comically incompetent? what distinguishes them?). I 
have seen or acted in at least five production of Much Ado. All of them handled these issues of 
characterization differently. Some of my choices for this production were based on what I have 
seen, while many were simply drawn from the script and discussions with my actors.  
 
The script offers several options for Hero’s character, and not all are weak. Many of her lines 
could be framed as either resigned or indignant; her affection for Claudio at the start can be 
characterized in many ways (did she love him before he left? Is she merely obeying her father?); 
her quick embarrassment and easily “smothered” spirits could be attributed to any number of 
causes—weakness, youth, or a keen sense of family honor. Juliet-like youthful enthusiasm—the 
approach we have chosen here—fits her character well and has been a choice in past professional 
productions: “[In Trevor Nunn’s 1968 production,] Hero was portrayed as a shy young girl, 
perhaps fifteen, ‘bursting with adolescent excitement,’ an interpretation which made Don John’s 
accusation seem more preposterous and malicious than ever” (Cox 71). 
 
Claudio is an even more difficult riddle. It is important to the pathos of the play that his affection 
for Hero be genuine, but his harsh treatment of her seems to contradict that. Some scholars have 
suggested that Claudio fits the archetype of the soldier (in contrast to Benedick as an unlikely 
courtier): “From the outset Claudio as a successful young soldier is denied any possibility of 
being successful at romantic love-making or at wit” (Hartley 610). This tends to undermine the 
apparent strength of his affection for Hero, instead framing his marriage as the predictable next 
step for a man in his position: “Obviously, he [Claudio] must marry—and, preferably a beautiful 
girl with a rich and powerful father. The situation is little short of routine” (Hartley 611). 
However, his soldier-like personality makes the public mode of his rejection of Hero more 
explicable: he responds the way disloyalty and treachery would be handled in the military, with a 
public stripping of rank. We have chosen a middle ground: Claudio is younger than Benedick 
and Don Pedro, and his attempts at romance and wit do frequently fall flat. He recognizes his 
relative youth and inexperience, and he looks to his older companions for advice. His temper is a 
further symptom of his youth—in his attempts to prove that he is worthy of his military honors 
and illustrious companions, he punctiliously defends his honor, resorting quickly to extreme 
measures. His public shaming of Hero is a tragic symptom of this commitment. 
 
Dogberry and Verges are a less serious but equally important pair to analyze. Dogberry seems to 
have been written as a proud member of the middle class who aspires to act the part. He feels 
that his property gives him a certain respectability that he should uphold in his discourse, but his 
knowledge of words does not equal his aspiration to eloquence. As a result, he is constantly 
spouting malapropisms and abusing language. In my production, Verges is a member of the 
lower class who greatly admires Dogberry’s social status and apparent intelligence. This is 
evident in his verbal and gestural mimicry of Dogberry and in his outfit—a cobbled-together 
approximation of Dogberry’s own. 
 
*** 
 



This production posed two new major challenges for me as a director: the text and the space. 
This is my third directing experience, but my first time directing a historical show. I was blessed 
with a cast that is, on the whole, remarkably comfortable with Shakespearean language, which 
made my task much easier. Still, the language was sometimes a struggle. Throughout the 
directing process, I employed techniques to make the actors more comfortable with the text. This 
included an acting workshop before rehearsals, frequent paraphrasing of lines and script talk-
throughs during early rehearsals, and text activities (such as paraphrasing lines and then 
returning to the original text with the same inflection as the paraphrase) during the rehearsal 
period. I have directed for Sorenson and the Olin Auditorium, but never for such an intimate 
space with audience on three sides of the stage, when actors inevitably always have their backs 
to some portion of the audience. I love the closeness of the setting, but, despite my efforts to 
view rehearsals and runs from multiple vantage points, I am not yet sure how well I did at 
making the views of the scenes interesting to all audience members, especially those seated on 
the sides of the room. I imagine and hope that the text and action are compelling enough to keep 
you engaged, even though you sometimes cannot see the performers’ faces. 
 
Thank you again for sharing the outcome of this journey with me. We are now to performance 
this play. Be vigitant, I beseech you! 
 
Sincerely, 
Ilana Walder-Biesanz 
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